BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 14th September 2011

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bellamy, Bullock, Dearing, Freer, Jelley, Malin and Wiley 
Also Present:
Councillors Brown, Bunday Lamb, Tebbutt, Lynch, Hakewill, Soans, Derbyshire, Edwards and Watts
11.EX.17
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Cllr Zanger.
11.EX.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Ian Jelley declared a personal interest in Item 12 as a direct family member was an employee of Parkwood Leisure.

11.EX.19
MINUTES

RESOLVED 
that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive   Committee held on 13th July 2011 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

11.EX.20
URGENT BUSINESS


The Chair advised the Committee that there were no urgent items.
11.EX.21
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

Right to speak requests from members of the public on Items 12 and 13 were noted.
11.EX.22
ISSUES REFERRED FROM SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

None

11.EX.23
ISSUES REFERRED FROM FORUMS AND/OR KETTERING YOUTH COUNCIL

Cllr Bullock reported that at the last Rural Forum, some Parish Councils were struggling to meet basic costs due to a reduction in their funding.

RESOLVED

that the Committee would re-examine Parish Council Funding in the context of the changes due to apply to local government finance from 2013 onwards .
11.EX.24
ISSUES REFERRED FROM COUNCIL

It was noted that ‘Asset Management: The Hawthorns’ was included on the agenda under Item 12.

11.EX.25
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 12th September to 31st January 2012 was to be distributed to members imminently.

The Chair welcomed the Deputy Mayor to the meeting.

11.EX.26
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which:

(a)
Reminded members of the context in which the Council’s budget currently operated.

(b)
Reminded members of the agreed policy position for the delivery of the 2012/13 budget (including the budget delivery framework)

(c)
Provided members with an update on the latest budget position for the period up until April 2013 by reference to the following:

· an update on the delivery of savings for the current year (2011/12)

· an update on the delivery of savings for the following year (2012/13)

(d) Start to build a picture of what the national funding picture may look like post April 2013 by reference to the following key Government consultation papers:

· Local Government Resource Review: Proposals for Business Rate Retention (CLG)
· Localising Support for Council Tax in England (CLG)

The report was supplemented by a presentation by the Chief Executive, the Deputy Chief Executive and the Head of Finance.

The Committee were informed about a Recycling Pilot scheme which was currently operating in Burton Latimer and soon to be rolled out in Desborough.  The new scheme would allow the Council to continue to maximise commodity prices whilst reducing collection costs and vehicle mileage, and would allow a cheaper fleet to be procured in future. 

The portfolio holder highlighted that the current financial position were partly due to the contribution that staff had made in proposing service changes and the Strategic Management Team were commended for engaging with staff on a continuous basis.  It was felt that the route for 2012/13 was still very opaque and would need continued clarification as significant changes to Government funding became more apparent.
It was noted that when Council Tax benefit was localised in April 2013, critical decisions would have to be taken as this could have huge implications on the budget.
RESOLVED
that the committee:-

(i)
noted the current budget position.

(ii)  
endorsed the amendment to the capital programme at 4.17.

(iii)  
noted the progress towards achieving a balanced budget for 2012/13.

(iv)  
Recognised the significance of changes facing the authority beyond April 2013.
11.EX.27
ASSET MANAGEMENT: THE HAWTHORNS

A report was submitted to provide information to the Executive in order for them to reconsider the future use of the Hawthorns Leisure Centre and its environs, following the decision of the Council on 6th July 2011.

Cllr David Soans addressed the Committee to request the decision to be deferred until full consultation had taken place with the residents of Desborough and also made reference to the adopted Planning Policy.


Dr Robin Field addressed the Committee to highlight the importance of Tailby Meadow (Local Nature Reserve) and the effect of the proposed new dwellings. The meadow was grassland and also a flood plain with a fragile habitat which was already under pressure.  It was home to many species of wildlife which would be impossible to bring back once gone.  A significant amount of money had been spent to improve the management and habitat of the meadow.

Greg Warden, the spokesperson for the Desborough Community Development Trust submitted a paper in response to the report.


Nick Street addressed the Committee to speak as a parent and resident of Desborough and requested the Council to consider the effect the closure of the skate park would have on children, residents and parents.  Funds were being raised to help refurbish the current park. The new facilities were not considered to be on a like-for-like basis and felt the children should be consulted.

Cllr Belinda Humfrey addressed the Committee and re-iterated the comments made by Mr Street and added that a lot of work had gone into obtaining lottery funding in 1999 for the skate park.


Cllr Lloyd Bunday addressed the Committee to endorse Cllr Soans’ comments in deferring the decision and that more time was needed to digest the contents of the report.

Alan Coe addressed the Committee to request the Council to stand by the original resolution to secure a like-for-like replacement Leisure Centre and deliver Phase 2 of the Grange facility development prior to the closure of the Hawthorns facility.
Members thanked the public for their comments.


It was then reported by Val Hitchman that the Skate Park was on a separate lease which expired in 2007.


In discussion, members acknowledged that it was a complex issue and a great deal still needed to be examined including discussions with the public and residents to fully understand the concerns that had been brought to the Committee’s attention by the speakers.

It was felt that further consideration should be given to the provision of facilities in Phases 1 & 2, the financial cost implications of the proposals put forward by the DCDT, and to hold a public meeting to hear the view of residents.
RESOLVED 
that further dialogue be entered into with the interested parties with a view to bringing the issue back to the Executive at a later date for decision.

11.EX.28
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES – REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


A report was submitted which informed members of progress to date on Suite 16.

It was reported that nine of the ten apartments in the Market Place buildings had now been let.

Second viewings had taken place on the Market Place restaurant units.


The events that had taken place on the Market Place throughout the summer, including Kettering-by-the-Sea, bands, fun activities and a fun run, had all proved immensely successful.  The portfolio holder for Community & Culture thanked the Community Services department for all their hard work and effort in making the Market Place events a success over the summer.

The Chair wished to express thanks to Cllr Keli Watts as the Ward Councillor for her support also.

Members and officers were also thanked for their effort and support with the ‘Sandy Surprise’.


RESOLVED
that the Executive supported the continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16.
11.EX.29
QUEEN ELIZABETH ll FIELDS CHALLENGE

A report was submitted which provided the Executive Committee with the information in respect of the Queen Elizabeth ll Fields Challenge.


Cllr Christopher Lamb addressed the Committee in support of this initiative and recommended Gray’s Field in Barton Seagrave due to the extensive refurbishment made to the field which had significantly reduced crime and anti-social behaviour.


Members debated how to instigate a process and suggested a working group was set up which would consist of three to four members, but not all from the Executive.  The group would score each application on points and view merits of each field put forward.  


It was noted that the group would need concise Terms of Reference and decisions to be made quickly due to the timescales imposed by the Fields in Trust.




RESOLVED
 that:

(i) the Executive wished to support the initiative
(ii) a working group be established to decide the sites to be endorsed for submission to Fields in Trust for a national public vote.

11.EX.30
FREEDOM OF THE BOROUGH

A report was submitted to consider granting the Royal Anglian Regiment the Freedom of the Borough.


Members acknowledged the regiment had strong ties with this area and wished to express their support for the work and sacrifices the armed forces made.
RESOLVED
that the Executive recommended to Council the Royal Anglian Regiment be awarded the Freedom of the Borough.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 9.05 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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14.9.11


